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CEO’s  
Corner 
Farewell Greg Tomlison 
Past and present Councillors, staff , 
contractors, family and friends attended a 
send off for our long term Manager of 
Works and Services Mr Greg Tomlinson 
(Tomo). 
 
The President, Des Hickey and I formally 
congratulated and thanked Tomo for his 
long and loyal service to the shire and 
Corrigin community before handing over to 
staff for some informal stories and well 
wishes. 
 
During the evening messages were read 
from former CEO, Bruce Mead and 
Heather Talbot who were not able to attend 
the event. 
 
Tomo will take some well earned leave 
over the next few weeks before his official 
retirement at the end of the month. 
 
The new manager of works, Mr Phil 
Burgess, will be in Corrigin for a hand over 
next week before his official start date on 1 
July 2021.  
 
Container Deposit Scheme 
Now that the Container Deposit Scheme is 
up and running in Corrigin it would be great 
to see more recycling of containers for the 
community and the environment benefit 
from this excellent fundraising opportunity. 

Local sporting clubs and community groups 
can raise funds for new equipment or 
expenses by collecting 10 cents for 
recycling cans and bottles.   
 
With football and hockey finals in the next 
few months, along with the Agricultural 
Show and the wildflower season, it is a 
good time to start thinking about how your 
club or group can use the Containers for 
Change refunds to boost your bank 
account. 
 
Promoting Corrigin  
The WA Local Government Association 
(WALGA) has been working their way 
around the state creating short videos 
showcasing the work that local councils do 
and the wide impact they have on everyday 
life. 
 
The website youreveryday.com.au shows 
how local governments are involved in so 
many day-to-day aspects of our lives and 
introduces us to the people behind the 
scenes that deliver the many services that 
local governments provide. 
 
The President Des Hickey, Councillors and 
I welcomed Jeff Henderson from WALGA 
last week and assisted him with some 
photos and videos of our shire.  Jeff has 
visited most towns in the state and was 
impressed with the appearance of our town 
and friendly local people. 
 
We are looking forward to seeing the video 
and sharing it with the community when it is 
available in the next few months. 
 
Strategic Community Plan 
The Shire of Corrigin Community Strategic 
Plan consultation has concluded, with over 
120 people completing the surveys and 
helping to shape the shire's priorities for 
the next 10 years. 
 
The comments and ideas collected during 
the consultation process will be used to 
develop a draft Community Strategic Plan 
which will be released for further 
community feedback before it is endorsed 
by Council. 
 
 

We have Been Busy 
We have been busy finishing off many 
projects as the end of the financial year 
comes to a close.  Almost $6million of 
capital works have been completed since 
July 2020 and there is more to come in 
2021 -22.   
 
Two new aged housing units are finished 
and will be handed over to the Corrigin 
Senior Citizen’s Committee after the official 
opening next week.  
 
The new ablution block at the Corrigin 
Caravan Park was officially handed over to 
Trevor and Mareese Dyer last month and is 
receiving excellent reviews from travellers.  
 
The large road construction program has 
been completed and the outside crew have 
moved on to the maintenance of our road 
network.   
 
We have reconstructed approximately 5km 
on Bendering Road, 3.5km on Corrigin 
Quairading Road and 2km on Bullaring 
Pingelly Road as well as widened the 
shoulders on 3.5km of the Babakin Corrigin 
Road.  We sealed almost 8km of bitumen 
and improved our footpath on Hill Street. 
 
Over the next few months the outside staff 
will  take some well earned leave and the 
machinery will be serviced ready for new 
construction projects starting in July. 
 
Preliminary work has commenced on the 
Rabbit Proof Fence Road which will see 
improvements on this important freight 
route over the next five years. 
 
Meanwhile the inside staff have been 
finalising accounts for the end of the 
financial year  and working on the budget 
for 2021/22. 
 
Please contact me on 9063 2203 or email 
shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au  
if you have any questions or queries. 
 
Natalie Manton  
Shire of Corrigin 
Chief Executive Officer  
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It is the end of an era at the Shire of 
Corrigin with the past and present staff , 
councillors and family members 
gathering last Friday night at CREC to 
celebrate the retirement of long-time 
employee Tomo who has been 
employed at the Shire for 37 years. 
 
Tomo started at the Shire in 1983 as a 
Dozer Operator and worked his way up 
the ranks to becoming the Manager of 
Works and Services. 
 
The night was filled with many stories 
about Tomo’s long and varied career 
with official speeches from Shire 
President Des Hickey and Shire CEO 
Natalie Manton followed by an open 
floor with several guests stepping up to 
the mic to share messages of thanks 
and fun tales of Tomo’s time on the job.   
The CREC was decked out with tongue 
in cheek reminders of Tomo’s works 
career. Guests rolled up to a red carpet 
of orange construction cones and his 
farewell gifts were wrapped in green 
works requests forms. He was also 
presented with two ‘degrees’ from the 
University of Hard Knocks! 
 
It was a great evening filled with good 
food and good company, celebrating a 
legend.  
 
Tomo is not only a valued and trusted 
work colleague, but also a mate of many 
of those he worked with and will 
certainly be missed.  
 
We hope his wife Lee has a long list of 
things for him to do in retirement! 

HAPPY RETIREMENT LEGEND 

“Tomo has been a mentor, counsellor 
and confidant to many of the staff and 

he will leave a lasting impression.”  
said CEO Natalie Manton 



 

 

May 2021 Council Decisions 
Work to Commence at Rotary Park  
The tender for phase 1 of the Rotary Park Redevelopment was 
recently approved by Council and we look forward to receiving the 
preliminary design and construction plans for the new toilet block, 
entry statement and landscaping based on the concept plan  
developed by Nature Play Solutions. 
  
Proposed Local Law – Dogs 
As no public submissions were received Council resolved to make 
the Shire of Corrigin Dog Local Law 2021.  Preparation is  
underway to publish it in the Gazette. Details can be found on the 
Shire of Corrigin website. 
 
Infant Health Centre 
The Infant Health Centre building has been managed and  
maintained continuously since its construction in 1949 by the Shire 
of Corrigin. The building now requires quite extensive  
maintenance, an upgrade of the electrical wiring and replacement 
of the ceiling in order to enable the building to be used. 
 
The Shire of Corrigin has become aware that the land is actually 
an unmanaged Crown Reserve for the purpose of infant health and 
is not the subject of a management order. Council has resolved to 
request that the State gift the former Infant Health Centre to the 
Shire of Corrigin or offer the property for sale at a significantly  
discounted price. 
 
Native Title Settlement – Noongar Heritage Agreement 
Council considered the South West Native Title Settlement  
Template Noongar Heritage Agreement and noted that it is a  
complicated document and may not be suited to small local  
governments. 
 
The Council agreed that there is no need to consider entering into 
any agreements until the Noongar Regional Corporations have 
been established and the proposed Aboriginal Cultural Heritage 
Bill has been enacted. 
 
More information on the Native Title Settlement can be found by 
following the link shown below: 
www.wa.gov.au/organisation/department-of-the-premier-and-
cabinet/south-west-native-title-settlement 
 
RV Overnight Stay 
Council endorsed a proposal to seek accreditation as a  
Recreational Vehicle (RV) Friendly Town with Campervan and 
Motorhome Club of Australia Limited (CMCA) and designate four 
locations across the shire as suitable for recreational vehicles.  
 
Shire staff will meet soon to make plan to allow fully self-contained 
recreational vehicles to park for free, for up to 48 hours, on the 
portion of Reserve 47959 Walton Street Corrigin. 
Work will also commence over the next few months to allow fully 

self-contained recreational vehicles to park for free, for up to 72 
hours, on the portion of Reserve 18318 Gorge Rock, Reserve 
12239 former Bullaring Recreation Ground and the area behind 
the Bulyee Hall and fire shed as well as near the Bilbarin Hall. 
 
More information will be provided once details have been finalised. 
  
Selling Agency Agreement Granite Rise Estate 
It is exciting to see four new houses in the Granite Rise Estate 
over the past year. During April and May the Shire of Corrigin  
invited Expressions of Interest from local and regional real estate 
agents for the sale of lots in the Granite Rise Estate over the next 
three years. 
 
At the recent meeting, Council endorsed the selling agency  
agreement for the sale of vacant land in the Corrigin with Steve 
Wright from Nutrien Harcourts for a three year period. 
 
Amalgamation of Murphy Street Lots 
Council considered a proposal to amalgamate 3 to 5 Murphy 
Street (Lot 446 and 447) Corrigin to facilitate the redevelopment of 
the Corrigin Wellness Centre and resolved to commence the  
application process for the issuing of a single title. 
 
The existing Medical Centre and Wellness Centre share a  
common roof and the building currently straddles the common 
boundary between Lots 446 and 447.  The lots were not  
amalgamated when the previous upgrade was done to the Corrigin 
Medical Centre and plans to renovate and extend the Wellness 
Centre are limited if the titles remain separate.  
 
Development Application Approved  
Council granted conditional approval to a development application 
received from Evoke Living Homes for a proposed new single 
house on Lot 16 Price Retreat, Corrigin.  
 
Addition to Fees and Charges 2020/2021 
Recently a road construction company approached Council staff in 
regards to accessing water from the Bulyee water tanks for their 
project. Three water tanks were installed by the Shire when the 
Bulyee Road reconstruction project commenced several years ago 
and the water is pumped to these tanks from the well nearby.  
 
The Shire of Corrigin fees and charges are set by Council annually 
and there was a need to set a charge for the supply of  
underground water that is not supplied by Water Corporation.    
 
This new charge of $2 per kilolitre will be included in the Schedule 
of Fees and Charges for the 2020/21 financial year effective as of 
18 May 2021 and will be reviewed as part of the annual budget 
adoption.  

w w w . c o r r i g i n . w a . g o v . a u  
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ARE YOU ELIGIBLE FOR A RATES AND 
EMERGENCY SERVICES LEVY REBATE FOR YOUR 

OWNED AND SELF-OCCUPIED PROPERTY? 

If you are the holder of a current and valid card below, 

you may be eligible for a rebate 

• Pensioner Concession Card (50% Rebate) 

• Commonwealth Seniors Health Card and WA 

Seniors Card (50% Rebate) 

• State Concession Card (50% Rebate) 

• WA Seniors Card (25% Rebate) 

You may be eligible for a State Government funded Rate 
Rebate under the provisions of the Rates and Charges 
(Rebates and Deferments) Act 1992 if you are the 
owner and occupier of that property on the 1st July each 

financial year.  

Applications for these rebates can be made by phoning 
the Water Corporation on 1300 659 951 or provide an 

online application via www.watercorporation.com.au. 

Please bring your concession cards with you for our 
verification of your eligibility.  The eligibility date will be 
that of your application lodgement date with either the 
Shire of Corrigin or the Water Corporation and can not 

be back dated.   

Please contact the Shire office on 9063 2203 if you 

would like to make further enquiries about your eligibility. 

If you prefer, you can search for information on the Rates 
and Charges (Rates and Deferment) Act 1992 regarding 

your eligibility or go to www.concessions.wa.gov.au. 

IMPOSITION OF FEES AND CHARGES 
The Shire of Corrigin intends to impose the  
following fee and charge not imposed as part of the 

2020/2021 Annual Budget. 

Bulyee Tanks Water $2.00 per kilolitre (GST Free) 

This charge has been imposed due to an  
agreement to purchase water from Bulyee by a  
commercial entity. There was no current charge for the 

water as it was not originally intended for resale. 

It is proposed that this fee and charge will apply as of 

Tuesday 18th May 2021. 

 
Natalie Manton 

Chief Executive Officer  

RELIEF SWIMMING POOL MANAGER 
Are you interested in being a relief Pool Manager at the 

Shire of Corrigin Swimming Pool. We are currently  
seeking expressions of interest, contact Tanya Ludlow on 

(08) 9063 2203 for further information.  

RECEIVE UP TO $150 TO PLAY CLUB SPORT 
KidSport enables all Western Australian children aged 5-18 

years with a valid Health Care or Pensioner Concession Card, 
to participate in community sport and recreation, by offering 
them financial assistance of up to $150 per calendar year  

towards club fees. This can be used across multiple sports,  
so ask your clubs today! To find out more about KidSport and 
how to apply online, visit the website www.dlgsc.wa.gov.au/

funding/sport-and-recreation-funding/kidsport 

GENERAL HAND PLANT OPERATOR 

The Shire of Corrigin is seeking a capable and reliable 
General Hand Plant Operator to join the road  

construction and maintenance team. The ideal candidate 
will have a current MC, HC or HR driver’s licence and be 

experienced in operating large plant and equipment.  

Contact Tanya Ludlow on (08) 9063 2203 or  
visit  www.corrigin.wa.gov.au/council/notice-board/

employment.aspx for further information.  

http://www.watercorporation.com.au
http://www.concessions.wa.gov.au
http://www.dlgsc.wa.gov.au/funding/sport-and-recreation-funding/kidsport
http://www.dlgsc.wa.gov.au/funding/sport-and-recreation-funding/kidsport
https://www.corrigin.wa.gov.au/council/notice-board/employment.aspx
https://www.corrigin.wa.gov.au/council/notice-board/employment.aspx


 

 

The new caravan park ablution amenities are 
completed, with the final lawn and gardens 
being installed in early May. We are hearing 
great feedback about the new facilities from 
tourists and users of the park.   

CARAVAN PARK UPGRADE 



 

 

IT’S AS EASY AS 1,2,3... 

By recycling your drink containers with 
Containers for Change, you can raise 
money for your sporting club while doing 
right for the planet.  
When containers end up in landfill, they 
don’t make cents.  
Be a good sport - start collecting your 
cans, bottles and juice boxes today. 
While you’re at it, ask friends, family and 
neighbours to donate too.  
Every container will quickly add up, 
scoring your local club the new 
equipment it needs! 

 
For more information visit 
containersforchange.com.au 

SCORE  
EQIPMENT 
FOR YOUR 
CLUB WITH 
THE CASH  
IN YOUR  

CONTAINERS 

Corrigin Refund Point 

8 GOYDER STREET, CORRIGIN 

OPENING 
HOURS 

Wednesday 1:00pm – 5:00pm 
Saturday   8:30am - 12:30pm 



 

 

SWIMMING LESSONS FOR  
PRESCHOOL AND SCHOOL AGE 

CHILDREN 
Cost: $60 for first child, $56 for  
second child or more per class,  

inclusive of pool entry fee. 

Interested in becoming part of our  
program? Contact Rachel on  

0429 634 024 to secure your booking.  

4 LESSON PROGRAM - HALF HOUR LESSON  
Tuesday 6, 13 July Thursday 8, 15 July 

Preschooler                                 
2:30pm - 3:00pm 

Preschooler                                
2:30pm - 3:00pm 

Stage 1/2                  
3:00pm - 3:30pm 

Stage 1/2                  
3:00pm - 3:30pm 

Stage 3 /4             
3:30pm - 4:00pm 

Stage 3 /4             
3:30pm - 4:00pm 

Stage 5 + 
4:00pm - 4:30pm 

Stage 5 + 
4:00pm - 4:30pm 

CORRIGIN SWIM SCHOOL HOLIDAY PROGRAM  

June  
S M T W T F S 
  1 2 3 4 5 

6 7 8 9 10 11 12 
13 14 15 16 17 18 19 
20 21 22 23 24 25 26 
27 28 29 30    

WINTER  
SEASON  
OPEN TUESDAY, WEDNESDAY  
AND THURSDAY 

CLOSED  
(ANNUAL LEAVE NO AQUA) 

HEATED POOL  

OPEN  

6AM - 11AM 
BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL  

CALL RACHAEL ON  

0429 634 024 TO  

SECURE YOUR PLACE.  

AQUA AEROBICS 

Monday 5:30pm - 6:15pm 
Tuesday 12:00pm - 12:45pm 
Wednesday 5:30pm - 6:15pm  

$15 PER CLASS OR $140 FOR 10 CLASSES 
No AQUA during the weeks of pool closure (see calendar below) 

Bookings essential call Rachel on 0429 634 024 

ENTRY FEES 
         PER VISIT 10 PASS  
 ADULT   $7.00   $60.00 
 CHILD 0-4 $3.50  
 CHILD 4-16 $5.00 
 PEN/CON $5.25   $45.00 

CORRIGIN HEATED POOL 
July  

S M T W T F S 
    1 2 3 

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 
11 12 13 14 15 16 17 
18 19 20 21 22 23 24 
25 26 27 28 29 30 31 



 

 

APPLICATIONS 
NOW OPEN  
The Stevenson Scholarship 
was established by the late 
Edna Stevenson (a former 
resident of the Shire of Corrigin) 
to promote and advance the 
education of the residents of the 
Shire of Corrigin. Stevenson 
Scholarships are administered 
by the Trustees of the Edna 
Stevenson Trust.  
 

Eligibility  
Stevenson Scholarships are 
available to students who are 
residents of the Shire of Corrigin 
and/or whose parents or 
guardians are not able to provide 
sufficient financial assistance for 
the student to achieve a tertiary 
education.  
 

Resident Status  
Residents are defined as:  
(a) A person residing in the Shire 
of Corrigin at the time of applying 
for the Stevenson Scholarship.  
(b) A former resident of the Shire 
of Corrigin (of not more than two 
years absence) who was a 

student at a school in the Shire of 
Corrigin for at least three years 
whose immediate family resides in 
Corrigin.  
 

Student Status  
Students must be enrolled in and 
attending any of the following:  
(a) Corrigin District High School  
(b) Any government run senior 
high school in Western Australia  
(c) An agricultural high school or 
college in Western Australia  
(d) A TAFE college in Western 
Australia  
(e) A university in Western 
Australia  
 

Scholarships  
Scholarships provide financial 
assistance to help cover the costs 
of text books, enrolment fees and 
course fees at approved 
educational institutions.  
The following amounts are 
indicative only, lesser or greater 
amounts may be awarded 
depending on the course of study 
and financial need:  
 
- SECONDARY STUDY up to 
$2,000  
- TERTIARY STUDY up to $5,000  

Scholarships are awarded for one 
year periods. Scholarship 
recipients may apply for further 
scholarships on a year by year 
basis.  
 

Forms and 
Closing Dates  
Application Forms are available 

from the Shire of Corrigin office at 

9 Lynch Street, Corrigin. Phone: 

9063 2203 or  

Email shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au  

It is anticipated that the trustees 

will meet on the following dates.   

Monday 9 August 2021  

Monday 8 November 2021 

Applications need to be submitted 

one (1) week prior to the meeting 

date to be considered within the 

agenda of that meeting. Late 

applications will be considered at 

the next meeting. 

Stevenson Scholarship for Further Education 

mailto:shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au?subject=Stevenson%20Scholarship%20Application%20enquiry


 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

Shire of Corrigin 
9 Lynch Street 
P: 9063 2203 
F: 9063 2005 
E:shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au 

Corrigin CRC 
55 Larke Crescent 
P: 9063 2778 
F: 9063 2779 
E: corrigin@crc.net.au 

CORRIGIN WASTE TRANSFER STATION HOURS 
Monday 10:00am - 2:00pm 
Wednesday 10:00am - 2:00pm 
Friday 10:00am - 3:00pm 
Saturday 10:00am - 3:00pm 
Sunday 9:00am - 12:00pm 
CORRIGIN CONTAINER DEPOSIT REFUND POINT 
Wednesday 1:00pm - 5:00pm 
Saturday 8:30am - 12:30pm 

Or by appointment for bulk drop offs. 

2021 DATES TO REMEMBER 

1 June 
Practical Driving Assessments @ Shire of Corrigin  
 

8 June 
Agricultural Show Think Tank @ CWA 
 

8 June 
Movie Club @ CRC 
 

10 June 
Aged Housing Official Opening @ 7 Goyder Street  
 

11 June 
Girl Chat @ CRC 
 

9,16 and 23 June  
123 Magic and Emotion Coaching Workshop @ CRC 
 

27 June  
Busy Bee @ Gorge Rock 
 

28 June - 4 July 
Save Our Country Kids (SOCK) Week @ Shire of  
Corrigin  
 
9-20 August   
Heavy Vehicle Truck License Training  @ CRC 

mailto:shire@corrigin.wa.gov.au?subject=Website%20Enquiry
mailto:corrigin@wn.com.au?subject=Website%20Enquiry

